
 
 

 
 

 The quarterly meeting of the 
Frontier Patriots Chapter 

of the Sons of the American Revolution 
will be held at King's Family Restaurant, 3001 6th 

Avenue, Altoona, PA 
on Saturday,  June 4th, 2016 

at 12:00 Noon. 
 

 I hope all members will attend to help us plan for the PASSAR Board 
of Management Meeting which our chapter is hosting on November 11-12, 
2016.   Please save these dates so that you can both help and attend the 
meeting.  

Reminder ~ For those of you that receive this newsletter by US mail, if you have an email address, we would appreciate you 
sending it to us to use for future newsletters.  Printing and mailing these newsletters is very expensive.  Please send to our 
Secretary Melvin McDowell at melvin.mcdowell@gmail.com 

 
 

 An exhibit featuring thirteen informational 

panels accompanied by a collection of authentic 

American Revolutionary War artifacts is currently 

being shown at the Bedford County Historical 

Society gallery. The informational panels were 

created by, and the artifacts are from the personal 

collection of, this newsletter’s author, Larry D. 

Smith. The exhibit will be open through 2016 and 

into the first part of 2017. There is no set fee for 

admission to view the exhibit, but a donation is 

requested. 

 The 3’ x 4’ informational panels present 

various aspects of the American Revolutionary 

War from the viewpoint of the inhabitants of this 

south-central Pennsylvania region that was the 

frontier of the province at the time. 

 On the following pages are the first few 

panels. The rest will appear in future newsletters. 
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 The exhibit, meant to point out Bedford 

County’s Role in the American Revolutionary War, 

can be viewed during the Bedford County Historical 

Society’s regular hours of Monday through Friday 

9:00am to 4:00pm and the third Saturday of the 

month 9:00am to 12:00noon. 

 The Bedford County Historical Society is 

located at 6441 Lincoln Highway (right at the 

intersection of Route 56 and Route 30 variously 

called the Lincoln Highway). 

 The BCHS can be contacted by phone at 

814-623-2011. Their email is bedfordhistory 

@embarqmail.com . 

 As curator of the exhibit, I (Larry Smith) am 

available to speak to groups of any size about the 

items and the subjects depicted on the informational 

panels. If you want to request that I provide a ‘guided 

tour’ of the exhibit for an enhanced experience, 

contact the BCHS to make arrangements. 

 
 

 
 

 

 James Smith, the leader of a group of 18th 

Century Cumberland (now Bedford) County 

vigilantes, made the boastful claim that he and his 

‘Black Boys’ had attacked and ‘captured’ Fort Bedford 

on 12 September 1769 ~ making it “the first British 

fort to fall to American Rebels.” Smith’s claim, made 

in his autobiography ~ the only such source of the 

claim ~ has been quoted by Bedford County historians 

for decades. Re-enactment of the event has provided 

thrilling entertainment during celebrations in the past. 

But it is not true. 

 The property on which the fort was built in 

1758 had been granted to Garrett Pendergrass by the 

Amerindians in the region. The British Army 

confiscated a portion of Pendergrass’ tract when the 

Forbes Campaign made its way to capture the French 

Fort Duquesne at the Forks of the Ohio. A petition by 

Garrett Pendergrass to the Provincial Governor, John 

Penn was submitted in October of 1766. In that 

petition Pendergrass stated: “since the King’s Troops 

evacuated that Fort, and the Avenues thereof, the 

Improvements of your Petitioner have been surveyed ,  

under your Honor’ s  Warrant  afsd,  for  the 

use of  the Honorable the Proprietaries.” The 

petition suggested that the British Army had evacuated 

Fort Bedford prior to October 1766. 

 During the year 1769, the Amerindians had 

made a number of incursions into the region around 

the three-year-old town of Bedford. As noted by 

Smith: “yet, the traders continued carrying goods and 

warlike stores to them.” Alarmed at the situation, a 

number of persons plundered the offending traders’ 

stores, which they then destroyed. Although their 

actions were ostensibly for the safety of their fellow 

Euro~American settlers, the persons who plundered 

the traders’ goods were arrested. Whether they were 

justified in attempting to deprive the Amerindians of 

ammunition was inconsequential in regard to the fact 

that ordinary citizens were not allowed to take the law 

into their own hands. The arrested persons were 

fettered in iron shackles and confined in the guard-

house in Fort Bedford. 

 James Smith called together his followers 

(known as the Black Boys because they smeared ashes 

and soot on their faces to avoid being recognized). 

They made plans to attack the fort and free the men 

who had been arrested. By Smith’s own words, they 

made their move in the early hours of 12 September 

1769. They rushed in through the gate, cut the 

prisoners free and stole a couple muskets, then ran 

back out. They didn’t actually capture the fort, and it 

wasn’t exactly a British fort in 1769 – three years after 

the British army evacuated it. So although Smith and 

his Black Boys no doubt did attack the decaying Fort 

Bedford, it certainly wasn’t the ‘first British fort to fall 

to American Rebels.’ 

 

 


